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At the Monthly Meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords Hill Walk, Coleford on Tuesday 25th April 2006 there were present: -


Councillor

Mrs J A Marrott (Mayor)





M T Weston (Deputy Mayor)





Mrs C Allaway-Martin





D J Atherley





C Elsmore





N Penny





C Lusty





Mrs S Merrikin





R D Phelps





J A Shaw


County Councillor
P Chamberlain


APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Cllrs Baynham, Lacy and Kay and from PC Dix (Gloucestershire Police).


APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON TUESDAY 


28TH March 2006

The minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 28th March 2006, having been circulated, were taken as read and signed by the Mayor as correct.


Proposed: Cllr Phelps
Seconded: Cllr Lusty


DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


There were no declarations of interest.


MATTERS ARISING FROM PREVIOUS MINUTES


1(a) TOWN COUNCIL NOTICE BOARDS

The Clerk reported that, due to the very specific size of the notice boards required to fit the stands, it had been impossible to find a cheaper option than the quote of £908 plus £300 which had been discussed at the last meeting.  Work will now go ahead and the new boards will be in place next week.


1(b) SUNNY BANK BUS SHELTER
The Clerk reported that the person who cleaned this bus shelter had now resigned.  The bus shelter was in a poor condition and members were invited to consider replacing it with a more vandal proof shelter.

It was proposed that if the bus shelter could double up as a youth shelter and that it might then attract funding from the Police and the County Council.


Proposed:  Cllr Merrikin
Seconded:  Cllr Phelps


1(c) PARISH BENCHES

The Clerk reported that she had contacted the Community Payback Scheme about refurbishment of the parish benches.  It was agreed that the benches should be removed to the King George V playing field while they undergo refurbishment.


1(d) OFFICE FRANKING MACHINE AND PHOTOCOPIER

The Clerk informed members that the use of a franking machine would do away with the need to hold cash in the office.  The initial cost would be £70, but because of the commission on postage stamps, it would pay for itself over a two-year period and thereafter save money.  The Clerk also confirmed that there had been a reduction in postage costs due to the increased use of email.  

Not all members were convinced that this was necessary and a motion was proposed that the Council should continue with the existing system.


Proposed:  Cllr Elsmore
Seconded:  Cllr Penny

On being put to the vote, there were 3 votes in favour and 5 against and the motion was lost.

On being put to the vote, there were 5 votes in favour and 3 against and the motion was carried.  It was proposed that the Council  should lease a franking machine.

The Clerk suggested that the Council should consider replacing the office photocopier with one that could be linked to the office PCs and so used as a printer.  A newer model would also produce copies more quickly and a colour facility would also be an advantage on occasions.  


It was proposed that the Council should lease a new photo copier 


Proposed:  Cllr Phelps
Seconded:  Cllr Atherley


2 STANDING ORDERS

The Clerk reported that, following circulation of the Standing Orders to members, there had been no substantial proposals for changes.  However, preparation of the full and final copy of the Standing Orders was proving to be a bigger job than anticipated and the Clerk apologised that they would not now be ready for approval by the full Council until the next meeting.


3 EMERGENCY CARE PRACTITIONERS TRIAL

Following the end of the trial in the Forest area, members felt that it 
would be useful to invite a representative of the Ambulance Authority to a public meeting.  It was decided that this meeting should take place after the June Planning Meeting.


4 MILESTONES SURVEY

Members received with interest a report from a member of the public who had carried out a survey of milestones in the area, some of which were apparently in need of attention.  Members agreed that it was important to consider any offers of restoration with caution as it was likely that many of the milestones were listed.


5 CLEAN NEIGHBOURHOODS ACT 2005

The Clerk reported that she had received a letter from DEFRA regarding the Clean Neighbourhoods and Environment Act 2005.  If any members wanted further information, the letter would be on file in the office. 


6 CEMETERY CHARGES 2006/07

Members discussed the current level of charges for burials in the cemetery and the need for firm agreements with the District Council.  There was also a need to clarify the policy for costs of childrens’ graves and headstones.

It was agreed that the Cemetery Group should meet to discuss these matters and report back to the full Council


7 GCC – BUS SHELTERS

Gloucestershire County Council has offered additional bus shelters so long as the Town Council agrees to maintain them.  It was agreed that the offer should be accepted so long as they were vandal proof.  Among the possible locations for new shelters were near the Cost Cutters on New Road Coalway and outside Five Acres College.


8 NHS DENTISTRY

Councillor Merrikin reported on the response received by the Council from Stephen Golledge, Chief Executive of the West Gloucestershire Primary Healthcare Trust, which contained information about the availability of NHS dentistry in the area. Cllr Merrikin highlighted all the inaccuracies  Members felt that the way in which the new dentistry contracts had been handled had been a disaster and had left many adults and children without access to an NHS dentist.  

It was proposed that Stephen Golledge should be invited to a meeting with the Council.


Proposed:  Cllr. Shaw
Seconded:  Cllr. Weston


9 CLOCK TOWER

The Mayor, Mrs J A Marrott, reported that following the recent breakdown of the town clock, a quote of £1,000 had been received for the manufacture of a cog which was necessary for the clock to be repaired. 

An offer had been made by a local businessman to cover the cost of the repair. The Council recognised the generosity of this offer but agreed to decline the donation as Councillors felt the Council should meet its own responsibilities and pay for the clock. It was noted that a contingency fund existed for repairs to the clock and the tower . It was proposed and agreed that the offer should not be accepted.

It was also proposed that a structural survey should be undertaken on the tower and because of the age of the clock mechanism, the Council should in the think longer term of replacing it with an Electronic mechanism.


Proposed:  Cllr. Penny
Seconded:  Cllr. Merrikin



10 LORRY WATCH SCHEME

The Clerk reported that the Council had been invited to join the Gloucestershire Lorry Watch Scheme in conjunction with the Trading Standards Department.

It was agreed that there were a number of problems with lorries using rat-runs in the Coleford area.  There was also a particular problem in the Palmers Flats area where the pavement was far too narrow for safe public passage whilst large lorries were passing by. It was agreed that the Council should write to the County Council and inform the Freight transport Partnership about these problems.


11 MEMBERS’ REPORTS


POLICE

Councillor Phelps reported that he had spent an evening shift on duty with the police in the Forest of Dean.  He said that the majority of the shift had been taken up in dealing with a single arrest incident.  It had taken four hours and two officers just to deliver one prisoner to Gloucester.  This seemed a ludicrous waste of manpower.  Facilities for holding arrested prisoners should exist in the Forest or it should be possible for the police to use those available nearby in Chepstow.  It was agreed that a letter should be sent to the Chief Constable.


KING GEORGE V RECREATION GROUND 
Councillor Merrikin reported that arrangements were now well in hand for the start of a ladies’ football team at the start of the new season in August.

Councillor Weston reported that problems were being caused by youths throwing bottles from the Newland street Bridge.  Members agreed to report the problem to the District Council who had responsibility for the Arch

Councillor Weston reported that a dangerous hole had appeared in 
the footpath opposite Whitecliffe Cottage.  Members agreed to report the matter to the County Highways Department.

Councillor Phelps proposed and it was accepted that  future elections for posts on the Council should be carried out by secret ballot rather than by a show of hands.


Proposed:  Cllr. Phelps
Seconded:  Cllr. Merrikin


13 SUB COMMITTEES


COLEFORD IN BLOOM

The Coleford in Bloom Working Party had met on 3rd April.  Councillor Atherley proposed a vote of thanks for Councillors Weston and Phelps for the work they had done planting the flowerbeds for planting.  Councillor Weston said he was happy to continue to maintain the beds with the Council’s agreement 

It was agreed that a notice should be put on the town notice board to keep local people informed of what was to happen to the John Hamel’s memorial plaque which had obscured by the new beds .


PLANNING 

It was proposed that the minutes of the Planning Sub Committee meeting held on 11th April 2006 be accepted.  A further four applications were considered on 25th April and no objections raised.


Proposed:  Cllr. Phelps
Seconded:  Cllr. Merrikin


14 CORRESPONDENCE
A letter had been received asking permission to set up a stall for Christian Aid on 13th May.  Members had no objections to this.

A letter had been received thanking the Council for putting up “No ball games” signs.

Councillor Merrikin expressed concern at the continuing lack of progress with the District Council over the refurbishment of the public toilets at Newland Street.  A sum of £38,000 had been set aside by the District Council and it was unclear what had happened to the money.  

A clear statement was needed from the District Council so that the Town Council could consider the options available.  A letter will be sent to the District Council asking for information.


15 PAYMENTS

It was proposed that payments due for the month of April be agreed.


Proposed:  Cllr. Lusty
Seconded:  Cllr. Merrikin


The meeting closed at 8.55 pm.
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